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TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS' REGULAR MEETING
HOLDEN BEACH TOWN HALL - PUBLIC ASSEMBLY
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 17, 2017 - 7:00 P.M.

1. Invocation
2. Call to Order/ Welcome
3. Pledge of Allegiance
4. Agenda Approval
5. Approval of Minutes
a. Minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 19, 2017 (Pages 1 - 7)
6. Public Comments on Agenda ltems

7. Annual Beach Monitoring Report - Fran Way, Applied Technology and Management (Town Manager
Hewett) (Page 8)

8. Police Report - Chief Wally Layne (Page 9)

9. Discussion and Possible Approval of Amending the 2017 Board of Commissioners’ Meeting Schedule
(November Meeting Date) - Commissioner Freer (Page 10)

10.Discussion and Possible Selection of Engineering Firm for Engineering Design and Construction
Management Services of the Vacuum Sewer System Station #4 Upgrade - Public Works Director
Clemmons (Page 11)

11.Discussion and Possible Approval of Sewer Refund for Lots 24 and 25 on By the Sea Drive, Owned by
Fletcher Wright - Building Official Evans (Page 12)

12.Discussion and Possible Action on Beach Vitex Treatment - Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher

13.Discussion and Possible Action on Proposed Changes to the Lease Agreement between the Town and
AT&T for Cellular Antenna Equipment Located on the Water Tower - Fiscal Operations Clerk Lockner

(Pages 13 - 17)

14.Follow-up on September 19 Request for Speed Reducing Devices on Shell Drive - Town Manager
Hewett (Pages 18 - 75)

15.Town Manager’'s Report

16.Mayor’'s Comments

BOC Agenda 10/17/17 -1-



17.Board of Commissioners’ Comments
18.Public Comments on General ltems

19.Adjournment

BOC Agenda 10/17/17



TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 2017 — 7:00 P.M.

The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Holden Beach, North Carolina met for a Regular Meeting on
Tuesday, September 19, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. in the Town Hall Public Assembly. Present were Mayor J. Alan
Holden; Mayor Pro Tem John Fletcher; Commissioners Peter Freer and Ken Kyser; Town Manager David
W. Hewett; Town Clerk Heather Finnell; Police Chief Wally Layne; Public Works Director Chris Clemmons;
Building Official Tim Evans; Shoreline Protection and Recreation Manager Christy Ferguson; and Town
Attorney Noel Fox. Commissioner Ashiey Royal was unable to attend the meeting. Commissioner Kim
Isenhour resigned and was not in attendance.

Mayor Holden asked for a moment of silence and then called the meeting to order.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
AGENDA APPROVAL

Town Manager Hewett requested that Item 11 be removed from tonight’s agenda. Staff has more work
to do on that item.

Motion by Commissioner Freer to remove Item 11; second by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher; approved by
unanimous vote.

Mayor Holden said we have a resignation from one of our commissioners that no longer lives at Holden
Beach. He would like the Board to consider an opportunity for the Town Attorney to explain the options
to fill the vacancy. He suggested adding the item as Item 7a.

Motion by Commissioner Freer to add the item; second by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher; approved by
unanimous vote.

Commissioner Freer inquired about the voting process since the whaole Board wasn’t in attendance.
Mayor Holden suggested having the clerk explain that as Item 7b. Commissioner Freer would like to hear
the information now because it affects what he wants to do. Mayor Holden said the Board needs to
approve the agenda first.

Motion by Commissioner Freer to reschedule the Board of Commissioners’ November meeting. He would
like to add that as item 7b.
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Motion by Commissioner Freer to approve the amended agenda; second by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher;
approved by unanimous vote,

Town Clerk Finnell explained the voting process since not all of the Board members were present.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 15, 2017 as
written; second by Commissioner Freer; approved by unanimous vote.

PUBLIC COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS

Dennis Harrington said he would like to encourage the Board to select Mr. Green’s firm as the engineer
for the sewer system upgrade. Mr. Green was an invaluable asset to the sewer committee, which he
served on. Mike Sullivan, the chair of the committee was unable to attend tonight’s meeting. Mr.
Harrington said Mr. Green is a local resident that lives here part time so he has a vested interest in the
project. He would like the Board to give full consideration to awarding the contract to Mr. Green's
company.

POLICE REPORT ~ CHIEF LAYNE

¢ Made it through another tourist season. Fairly quiet crime wise. Cautioned everyone that break-in
season is not far away. Keep an eye out for your neighbor. Call the Police Department if you see
something suspicious.

¢ Will be glad when hurricane season is over. Hopes Maria stays away. Don't let your guard down and
make sure your plan is in order.

* Should finish up annual in-service training required by the state this Thursday.

OPTIONS ON VACANT SEAT OF THE BOARD — ATTORNEY FOX

Attorney Fox said we have a commissioner seat that is vacant. North Carolina law does prescribe a manner
for vacancies to be filled. She said it is up to the Board to determine how they will fill the vacancy. The
preferred method is by nomination and ballot. You can also do it by motion and a vote. There is no
statutory timeline to appoint someone. The statute says shall, but doesn’t give the timeline. Attorney Fox
reviewed potential ways the Board could appoint someone and the reasoning for filling the vacancy.

RESCHEDULE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ NOVEMBER MEETING

Commissioner Freer would like to reschedule the November meeting. Mayor Holden asked if they should
include Commissioner Royal. The Board agreed. Commissioner Freer would like to move the meeting to
the Tuesday before. He understands the Town Attorney won’t be able to attend, but he doesn’t expect
any major business to be discussed at that meeting. He would like to see this item on the October agenda.
He said there shouldn’t be a conflict with the December meeting date.
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DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE SELECTION OF ENGINEERING FIRM FOR ENGINEERING DESIGN AND
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES OF THE VACUUM SEWER SYSTEM #4 UPGRADE

Public Works Director Clemmons provided background on the process up to this point. This year's budget
reflects funds to make some of the improvements recommended in the study. We are talking about
starting with Pump Station #4. He is asking the Board to make a selection of an engineer off of the
qualifications in the packets. Right now, we are looking at the engineer’s qualifications, which is the first
step. Town Manager Hewett explained what the engineering services are for. The final design will be
brought to the Board. Tonight the Board is selecting an engineering firm based on their qualifications. He
stated that they will approve a contract with that engineer at the next meeting. The Board is authorizing
him to negotiate a contract to bring back to the Board for their approval. By law, you base the decision
for an engineer solely on qualifications, then the contract price is subject to negotiation. If we can’t come
to an agreement on the terms of employment, you can go to the next proposal. Attorney Fox added that
is straight out of the statutes,

Commissioner Freer said both firms are highly qualified. He said the Board received notes from two Sewer
Advisory Committee members recommending Green Engineering. He said that in the Green proposal two
of his partners were firms that subcontracted work (structural and electrical) on the current system. It
was explained they were subcontractors with the original system. They didn’t approve the design, they
did a bid to do the work that was presented to them. He had a conversation with Mr. Green about that.
Commissioner Freer said a couple of cther things that came up in his conversation with Mr. Green is that
McGill is local and is much larger than Mr. Green’s firm. He said both of those introduce a leve! of risk that
he will consider. Commissioner Kyser said he is leaning more towards Green, solely because some of the
subcontractors he will be using for some of the design work may be the same people that worked on the
original system. They should have a good working knowledge of how the system was designed which
should make the process easier with less problems. Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher said they are both highly
qualified companies. He said the Town had a lot of support from the Sewer Advisory Committee. He is
very impressed with McGill, but is a little uncomfortable making the decision without Commissioner Royal.
He said Mike Sullivan, the chair of the Sewer Advisory Committee is also not here. He proposed having a
special meeting when Commissioner Royal and Mr. Sullivan are back. He said it is a close vote for him. He
stated he sways toward McGill because they are here and they are larger. Also, he saw and liked what
they do. He said Green looks really strong on paper and the committee is very supportive of them.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher to defer this decision to the next meeting, which would be a special
meeting.

Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher clarified he meant to call a special meeting. Town Manager Hewett explained the
decision is at the pleasure of the board. They can make the decision at a special meeting or at the next
regular meeting. The Board talked about the timing of the meeting and the project.




REQUEST BY THE PLANNING & ZONING BOARD FOR ADDITIONAL TIME FOR THE PARKING CITIZEN
ADVISORY BOARD TO COMPLETE ITS WORK AND FOR THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD TO ADOPT
A REPORT TO PRESENT TO THE BOARD

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher to approve the request by the Planning & Zoning Board to extend their
time requirement; second by Commissioner Kyser.

Commissioner Freer said he believes they are asking for three months. Commissioner Kyser said he
believes it says 60 days.

The motion passed by unanimous vote.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF ORDINANCE 17-11, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION
94.03, FRONTAL DUNE POLICY AND REGULATIONS, OF THE HOLDEN BEACH CODE OF ORDINANCES

Building Official Evans explained this is housekeeping. In the ordinance that is in place now, we have a
reference that was an attempt to clarify who would designate what the frontal dunes were. In that effort,
they gave an official name to our local permitting officer that didn’t fit. it gave the impression that a state
agent could enforce our local zoning ordinance. That was never the case. They can’t enforce it, their rules
won'’t let them enforce it. Building Official Evans explained we are taking out “a NC State Division of Coastal
Management official” and replacing it with “the Town’s Local Certified CAMA Official.” Mayor Pro Tem
Fletcher asked if it would change the current protocol. Building Official Evans replied no, the Town has
always done it. Wilmington or an official out of Raleigh cannot enforce our ordinances. The local official is
a NC Division of Coastal Management official, but the wording is such that it looks like someone from
CAMA is making the decision, even though it is a local ordinance.

Motion by Commissioner Kyser to approve it; second by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher.

Commissioner Freer inquired if there was ever a state CAMA officer that would come and define the
frontal dunes. Building Official Evans said not in the capacity of this ordinance. They can’t enforce our
ordinance. Commissioner Freer stated he wants to make it clear that it was never the case and it isn't
being changed. Building Official Evans explained the current process and why it is confusing. Town
Manager Hewett stated that the wording in the current ordinance could be a result of the Town not having
its own CAMA officer at the time the ordinance was established. Attorney Fox explained that section
originally passed in 1998 and has been amended several times, most recently in 2003. Commissioner Freer
said he likes the idea that if there is a problem someone has somewhere to go. Building Official Evans
reviewed the process for designating the frontal dune. Attorney Fox explained the appeal process. Building
Official Evans added information about the appeal and variance process. He explained how it holds up
construction when people call CAMA directly. Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher asked that in the future the Board
be provided with more details beforehand.

The motion passed by unanimous vote.




REQUEST FOR SPEED REDUCING DEVICES ON SHELL DRIVE

Joel Batchelor said he represents the property owners on Shell Drive and that they receive a great deal of
traffic on their street. He said people use the street as a turnaround. He said they have 12 — 15 kids on
their street, most falling in the range of two to five. Mr. Batchelor said when people are leaving the street,
they are leaving at an unsafe speed. He would like a speed reducing device to be installed. He provided
the Board with informational packets and said the device that is best to serve their needs is the zero to
five miles per hour device. He also provided a diagram of where he would put the devices.

Chief Layne said in the time he has been here, this is the third request for speed bumps he has received
personally. He doesn’t do speed bumps, so he suggested Mr. Batchelor talk to the Board or Town
Manager. He said he can’t say if it is a good or bad idea. He said it is shown that they slow people down.
Mr. Batchelor said for him it is a safety issue. He said it is a nominal cost for the safety they will get.

Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher asked what is entailed with something like this. Town Manager Hewett said he
thinks the Board needs some mare information. He would like to see what our insurance company says
about speed bumps and would like to gather some information from the Grand Strand Metropolitan
Planning Organization and bring that back to the Board. Attorney Fox said this is a perfect example of
something under our form of government that should be tasked to staff. The Town Manager and staff
should be directed to determine the criteria that will be set for the next request. The Town needs some
sart of a process or it will be overrun by requests. Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher asked to put the item on the
next agenda. Town Manager Hewett said he doesn’t see a problem gathering information on the two
items he spoke of by the October agenda, but establishing criteria may be another evolution. He said he
can take care of the first two things.

Commissioner Freer explained how signage telling people there is no turnaround on the street might be
helpful. Mr. Batchelor said it might be helpful, but it won’t slow vehicles coming or going. Commissioner
Freer said there is a sign that is hard to see by the gate, but it explains how to turn around.

Mayor Holden said some of you were here when we went through these battles in the 80s and 90s. He
cautioned the Board that before they take any action, they make sure everyone in the area knows. He
suggested the Town notify everyone on the street before taking action. Commissioner Kyser agreed, the
Board was just hammered for a similar matter by another street. If we are going to do something, we need
to contact everybody there to make sure they have an opportunity for input. Mr. Batchelor said the
Property Owners Association recently had a meeting about this.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

¢ Flood Map Status — we are still at September, plus six months. We recently received a letter that they
approved the petition for some Serenity Lane properties. Appropriate panels have been amended.
There has been a 30-day comment period. Should get a letter of final determination this month.

e Lockwood Folly Inlet — got the dredging done before Irma hit us. Showed a slide of the most recent
survey. This is the post construction survey. We don’t have a survey to see what Irma did in the inlet.
Have it on good authority that there were large waves breaking. These surveys are mean low water
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depths. Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher said the Intracoastal is getting bad again. Town Manager Hewett
replied the inner bar is usually about an 18-month cycle and is not usually as dynamic as the outer bar.
Beach Nourishment Projects’ Status — this is subjective, doesn’t have survey data. Believe the berm
held up well for both projects. There was some run up across the lip that went up to the sand fence
and into the first or second line of vegetation, but there was no wave velocity damage or erosion that
damaged the fences or vegetation. We are now sliding into the monitoring phase of the project. West
of the project, we did see some damage. Commissioner Freer asked if there was beach erosion due
to Irma. Town Manager Hewett answered that he didn’t know. Subjectively, he does not believe that
there was erosion from it. We do an annual survey. We haven’t quantified it with a total island survey.
He explained disaster events have to come under a state declaration in order to receive funds.

FEMA money (Irene and Matthew funds to date) - been reimbursed $3.63 million of the $6.93 miillion
we were approved for. This past week, the Governor’s office announced that FEMA has suspended all
public assistance and hazard mitigation funding. Contacted the NC Division of Emergency
Management. They say that the Town is in good shape and our reimbursements shouldn’t have any
problem coming in. Seems to be conflicting stories. Still continuing to process the reimbursements.
Sewer Lift Stations Vulnerability —all four gensets are operational. Had two power outages. Both
gensets were active for six - eight hours during those events.

Water Tower — painting prep has resumed.

Bridgeveiw Park — all elements have been completed, with the exception of the splashpad, which is
under contract. Do have security cameras operational in the park.

September 16" was the Coastal Cleanup. Had over 50 volunteers participate.

MAYOR'S COMMENTS

Had a rental house that experienced a fire. The cause of the fire was that the renter brought a pet
turtle with him and left it in the house with a heat lamp over the turtle. The lamp set the carpet on
fire. The turtle survived.

Read a letter from Dr. David Tart and his wife commending the Public Works Department for their
good service.

Reminded everyone we are in the dead center of the serious hurricane season. We need to expect the
possibility of activity for at least another seven more weeks. Believes we will be okay with Maria, but
thinks there will be a good possibility we will get wind and water. Glad we made it through another
summer.

Thinks the strand is overall in good shape.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS

Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher

Turtle season is coming to an end. Have about eight nests left. They probably all have been washed
over enough that they won't be active. The year was good, had 50 nests.

Wish we had more people here tonight. Coming up on election time. Voting is critical at all levels, so
make sure you vote.

Thanked everyone for coming.




Commissioner Freer

¢ Everyone should vote for every election. Running for reelection. There are still some things that need
to be considered and some actions to be taken, mostly around the sewer stations and parking.
Encouraged everyone to vote.

e Thanked everyone for coming.

Commissioner Kyser
» Thanked everyone for coming.
e According to the emails he received Boo at the Beach is the same night as Candidates’ Night.

PUBLIC COMMENTS ON GENERAL ITEMS

Sheila Young said she thinks Boo at the Beach and Candidates’ Night was brought up at the Property
Owners’ last meeting. She said in regard to Item 8 she understands the explanation of looking at the two
firms. She asked if the Town was required by law to have a bidding process. Attorney Fox said this is a
RFQ, not a RFP. She explained the process of a RFQ. Commissioner Kyser added the Board hasn’t selected
who would construct the project, they are selecting an engineer to design it.

Dennis Harrington said he doesn’t think the sound system is fixed. He thought the bids had already been
submitted regarding the sewer. He said Mr. Green provided estimates on the repairs when working on
the committee. He thinks if he was given the opportunity to design and bid the project, he would be
extremely fair because of his vested interest in this project. He believes the outcome of the Sewer Advisory
Committee and McGill are somewhat the same. Mr. Harrington said he thinks it was discussed and the
most opportune way to go about this was to do the repairs to Station 2, not 4. He thinks the Board needs
to dig into it deeper. He said the RFQ is confusing. Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher explained that Town Manager
Hewett will enter into negotiations with the company the Board picks and if it doesn’t work out, he will
go to the next company. Commissioner Freer said there is nothing in Mr. Green’s proposal that points out
Station 2 versus 4 and he thinks the Board went through that.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Fletcher to adjourn at 8:24 p.m.; second by Commissioner Freer, approved by
unanimous vote.

J. Atan Holden, Mayor
ATTEST:

Heather Finnell, Town Clerk
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Date: October 10, 2017

To: Commissioners and Mayor Holden
From: Heather Finnell, Town Clerk jﬁ?
Re: Agenda Item 7

We do not have copies of the Annual Beach Monitoring Report at this time. If we receive them prior to
the meeting, T will send out a supplemental packet for the Board to review.

TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH / 110 ROTHSCHILD STREET / HOLDEN BEACH / NORTH CAROLINA
(D10) B42-6488 7 Fax (910) B42-9315 7 lhitn/fveww hbroawnhall com



Activity Log Event Summary (Cumulative Totals)

HOLDEN BEACH POLICE DEPT.
{09/01/2017 - 09/30/2017)

911 Hang Up/Open Line 3 Alarm Activation 7
Animal Complaint 12 Arrest 1
Assist Motorist 1 Assist Other Agency 4
Altempt to Locate-ATL 10 Beach Equipment Tagging 5
Disturbance/Fight 2 Domestic Disturbance 1
EMS/Medical Call 10 Fire Call 1
Fireworks 1 Found Person 1
Found Property 8 Incident Report 1
Investigation 1 Keep Check &
Maintenance Call (Not HB Public Works) 6 Maintenance/Water Leaks(HB Only) 1
Meet with Complainant 4 Motor Vehicle Crash (Property Damage Only) 1
Noise/Nuisance Complaint 4 Open Door 2
Parking 2 Phone Call (requested to call subject) 5
Suspicious Activity 3 Suspicious Vehicle 2
Traffic Control 2 Trespassing 1
Welfare Check 1

Total Number Of Events: 109

Date: 10/03/2017 -- Time: 10:55 Page 1
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TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH
2017 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING SCHEDULE
7:00 P.M., 3RD TUESDAY OF EACH MONTH
LOCATION -TOWN HALL PUBLIC ASSEMBLY

January 17t
February 21st
March 21st
April 18th

May 16th

June 20t

July 18t
August 15th
September 19t
October 17t
November 21st

December 19th
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Date: October 10, 2017

To: Commissioners and Mayor Holden
From: Heather Finnell, Town Clerk \-\-‘1’/
Re: Agenda Item 10

Please refer to your September Regular Meeting agenda packets for the information on the engineers who
submitted proposals for the Engineering Design and Construction Management of the Vacuum Sewer
System Station #4 Upgrade. If you would like me to make another copy of the information, please let me
know and I would be happy to do so.

TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH / 11O ROTHSCHILD STREET / HOLDEN BEACH / NORTH CAROLINA
91 B 26488 / Fax (91 B22-07315 / httn- M ww hhipwnhallbcom

1



m Town 4/ Folbotern, Beoch

PLANNING & INSPECTIONS DEPARTMENT

October 9, 2017
Director
Tim Evans

TedansztdtonszalLem MEMO: Refund of Sewer Capital fee

Assistant Inspector
Rhonda Wooten

Rwooten@hbtownhall.com Location: Lots 24 and 25 being the last two lots at the end of By The Sea 7hE

Permits Administrator DI" iVE

Ava Caln

planning nspections@hbtown L

hal.com To: Town Commissioners, Mayor

From: Timothy D. Evans, Planning and Inspections Director
Owner: Fletcher Wright, Refund Recipient

Mr. Wright is requesting a refund of the Sewer Capital Fee, for two lots
that have been deemed unbuildable, lots 25 & 24 are located primary
inside the 404 wetlands. Lot 25 is completely in the marsh while a portion
of 24 is in the marsh. Combined with the 30 foot CAMA setback lines 24
is also unusable.

The owner upon the request of the Planning Department has combined
the small usable portion of 24 with 23; this change increased the value of
lot 23 and made usable a portion of dry land that would normally be of
no use if still attached to 24.

It also made certain that once refunded that no sewer allocation could be
requested for lots 24 and 25 in the future, as the lots are located
completely in areas of environmental concern.

The Board may at their discretion refund fees that were charged in the

amount of $10,116.70. This is the total amount that has been collected
over the duration of the Sewer System.

'Z:v?ww-

110 ROTHSCHILD STREET » HOLDEN BEACH, NC 28462 » 910.842.6488 PHONE » 910-842-9315 FAX
www, hbtownhall.com



Date: October 17, 2017

To:  Commissioners and Mayor Holden

From: Mandy Lockner, Fiscal Operations II

Re:  AT&T Contract

AT&T (Black Dot Wireless) has put forth an effort to amend its cell tower lease agreements citing
that tower rents are outpacing regular sales. They have proposed three different lease agreements

for the Board’s consideration (see attached). The Town’s current yearly revenue from AT&T is
$29, 208 with the contract ending in 2020.

WIRELESS COMPANY  YEARLY RENT

ATT $29,028
VERIZON $36,572
US CELLULAR 518,889

TMOBILE 518,062

13
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AT&T Lease Optimization Program

c/o Black Dot Wireless {as agent for ATAT and its subsidiaries)
27271 Las Ramblas, Suite 200

Mission Viejo, California 92691

08/31/2017

Chris Clemmons

Town of Holden Beach
110 Rothchild Street
Holden Beach NC 28462

Re: ATE&T Cell Site Lease
Dear Landlord,

By now you may have heard news regarding AT&T's efforts to amend its leases, reduce its rents, and improve its business
terms. Over the past three years, the growth of AT&T's total annual cell-site rent has outpaced the growth of its sales
revenue, Senior executives have made addressing this issue a priority and as our strategic partner, it is important we notify
you that your site is one of many under review.

During our review, we've evaluated the costs of operating the site (i.e. rent), proximity to other sites, and the ability to
modify and/or expand the site. It has been determined that AT&T must take immediate steps to reduce expenses and
improve operational flexibility by amending our current agreement. Without your participation, AT&T may consider
alternative site solutions that help accomplish the same objectives.

Black Dot Wireless, LLC (“Black Dot"), a national lease management firm, has been directed to discuss your lease options
and help you through the process. Depending on those discussions, yaur site may qualify for a long-term rental guarantee.
Such a rent guarantee would create a secure financial instrument while safeguarding the long-term future of your site.

AT&T values its association with you and looks forward to continuing this partnership for years to come.

Sincerely,

Glegony D O

Gregory D, Ohmer
Director Network Planning
ATET Mobility

Black Dot Wireless Centact Information:
ATRT Lease Optimization Program

¢/o Black Dot Wireless

27271 Las Ramblas, Suite 200

Mission Viejo, California 92691

Tofl free: 866-712-8135

Fax: B66-712-8136
www.attlandlords.com

info@attlandlords.com

FOCUS 1D: WS-222400.1 FA #: 13087772
PLEASE REFERENCE YOUR FOCUS ID AND FA NUMBER WHEN CALLING.

**AT&T's Lease Optimization Program is optional and participation is not required. AT&T will continue 1o abide by the terms of your original Lease
Agreement, including exercising its termination rights where they exist.



AT&T LEASE OPTIMIZATION TERM SHEET

To: Chris Clemmons

From: Lois LaChat, Lease Consultant Landlord Initial:
Subject: WS-222400.1

Date: 9/1/2017 Tenant Initial:
Version: AT&T Traditional Program {V.1.0.6)

[ would like to thank you for the many years that you have been a landlord with AT&T or its predecessors. We
have shared a mutually beneficial relationship which AT&T has truly appreciated.

AT&T is actively reviewing its portfolio of sites to determine ways to make its network more efficient and
economical. Specifically, AT&T is requesting a rent reduction for the site located at:
120 Rothschild Avenue, Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

Date of New Amendment: 11/1/2017
New Rent Year(s) Monthly
A. New Base Rent $2,311.00 Yrl: $2,311.00
B. New Rent Frequency Monthly Yr2: $2,311.00
C. New Escalation 10.00% Yr3: $2,311.00
D. New Escalation Frequency Term MELE LPEIVKY
New Term Yr5: $2,311.00
- Yr6: $2,542.10
A. New Initial Term {mo) 60 Vi1 52: 42 10
B. Number of Renewal Terms 5 Yr8: $2.542.10
C. Additional Term Length (mo) 60 Yro: $2.542.10
D. Total Term (mo): 360 Yrio: $2,542.10
Rent Guarantee Yril: $2,796.31
A. Rent Guarantee (mo) 84 Yril2: $2,796.31
B. Rent Guarantee Value $199,670.40 Yri13: $2,796.31
Yrild4: $2,796.31
Yr15: $2,796.31
Other
A Verify or write in the correct legal ownership for this Site. Is this correct? Yes / No
Town of Holden Beach
B. Verify or write in the correct physical address for this Site. Is this correct? Yes / No
120 Rothschild Avenue, Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462
C. Verify or write in the correct address for notice and correspondence. Is this correct? Yes / No

110 Rothschild St., Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

**This proposal is not 2 binding commitment and is subject to review and npproval of documentation by all parties, Participating in this program is not
required and AT&T will continue to abide by the terms of your original Lease Agreement, including exercising termination rights where they exist.



AT&T LEASE OPTIMIZATION TERM SHEET

To: Chris Clemmons

From: Lois LaChat, Lease Consultant Landlord Initial:
Subject: WS-222400.1

Date: 9/1/2017 Tenant Initial:
Version: AT&T Traditional Program (V.1.0.5)

I would like to thank you for the many years that you have been a landlord with AT&T or its predecessors. We
have shared a mutually beneficial relationship which AT&T has truly appreciated.

AT&T is actively reviewing its portfolio of sites to determine ways to make its network more efficient and
economical. Specifically, AT&T is requesting a rent reduction for the site located at:
120 Rothschild Avenue, Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

Date of New Amendment: 11/1/2017
New Rent Year(s) Monthly
A. New Base Rent $2,144.00 Yrl: $2,144.00
B. New Rent Frequency Monthly Yr2: $2,144.00
C. New Escalation 10.00% Yr3: $2,144.00
D. New Escalation Frequency Term Yrd: 32,144.00
Yr5: $2,144.00
New Term

" Yr6: $2,358.40
A New Initial Term {mo) 60 Yr7: $2358.40
B. Number of Renewal Terms 5 Yrg: 32:358. 40
C. Additional Term Length (mo) 60 Yr9: $235840
D. Total Term (mo): 360 Yr10: $2,358.40
Rent Guarantee Yrll: $2,594.24
Al Rent Guarantee (mo) 120 Yri2: $2,594.24
B. Rent Guarantee Value $270,144.00 Yr13: $2,594.24
Yr14: $2,594.24
Yri5: $2,594.24

Other
A, Verify or write in the correct legal ownership for this Site, Is this correct? Yes / No

Town of Holden Beach
B. Verify or write in the correct physical address for this Site. Is this correct? Yes / No
120 Rothschild Avenue, Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

C. Verify or write in the correct address for notice and correspondence. Is this correct? Yes / No

110 Rothschild St., Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

**This proposal is not o binding commitment and is subject to review and approval of documentation by all parties. Participating in this program is not
required and AT&T will continue to bide by the terms of your original Lease Agreement, including exercising termination rights where they exist,



AT&T LEASE OPTIMIZATION TERM SHEET

To: Chris Clemmons

From: Lois LaChat, Lease Consultant Landlord Initial:
Subject: WS-222400.1

Date: 9/1/2017 Tenant Initial;
Version: AT&T Traditional Program (V.1.0.4)

I would like to thank you for the many years that you have been a landlord with AT&T or its predecessors. We
have shared a mutually beneficial relationship which AT&T has truly appreciated.

AT&T is actively reviewing its portfolio of sites to determine ways to make its network more efficient and
economical. Specifically, AT&T is requesting a rent reduction for the site located at:
120 Rothschild Avenue, Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

Date of New Amendment: 11/1/2017
New Rent Year(s) Monthly
A. New Base Rent $1,907.00 Yr1: $1,907.00
B. New Rent Frequency Monthly Yr2: $1,907.00
C. New Escalation 10.00% Yr3: $1,507.00
D. New Escalation Frequency Term Yr4: $1,907.00
New Term Yr5: $1,907.00
A New Initial Term (mo) 60 L50:F52.097.70
Yr7: $2,097.70
B. Number of Renewal Terms 5 Yr8: $2,097.70
C. Additional Term Length (mo) 60 Yro: $2,097.70
D. Total Term (mo): 360 Yri10: $2,097.70
Rent Guarantee Yril: $2,307.47
A, Rent Guarantee (mo} 180 Yri2: $2,30747
B. Rent Guarantee Value $378,730.20 Yrl13: $2,307.47
Yr14: $2,30747
Yrl5: $2,307.47
Other
A. Verify or write in the correct legal ownership for this Site. Is this correct? Yes / No
Town of Holden Beach
B. Verify or write in the correct physical address for this Site. Is this correct? Yes / No
120 Rothschild Avenue, Holden Beach, Neorth Carolina, 28462
C. Verify or write in the correct address for notice and correspondence. Is this correct? Yes / No

110 Rothschild St., Holden Beach, North Carolina, 28462

**This proposal is not a binding commitment und is subject to review and approval of documentation by all parties. Participating in this program is not
required and AT&T will continue to abide by the terms of your original Lease Agreement, including exercising termination rights where they exist,



Date: October 9, 2017

To: Commissioners and Mayor Holden
From: David W. Hewett, Town Manager
Re: Speed Reducing Devices

At the last Board of Commissioners’ meeting, the Board directed me to gather information relative to Mr.
Batchelor’s request to install speed bumps on Shell Drive.

Staff contacted the Town’s insurance provider, the League of Municipalities. There is no specific
exclusion for general liability claims caused by speed bumps on town-owned streets. The League
provided us with examples of claims and payouts that have been made relating to speed bumps
(Attachment 1).

Mark Hoeweler, Assistant Executive Director — Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments and
Liaison for the Grand Strand Metropolitan Planning Organization, is not in favor of speed bumps. He
provided literature for the Town to review (Attachment2).

Staff also contacted the Cape Fear Council of Governments to ask for the pros and cons of speed bumps.
Allen Serkin, Direcior of Local Government Services, responded that speed bumps are usually
discouraged for a number of reasons (Attachment 3). He also provided us with several resources that the
Board may find helpful in consideration of Mr. Batchelor’s request (Attachment 4).

Attachments:

1 — Email from the League

2 — Literature from Mr. Hoeweler

3 — Email from Allen Serkin

4 - Resources from Cape Fear COG

TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH / 110 ROTHSCHILD STREET / HOLDEN BEACH / NORTH CAROLINA
(9T BA2-64RKE / Fax (91 RA2-9315 / hnnHfwww hbtownhadl com



AHadhment |

David Hewett

From: Heather Finnell

Sent: Wednesday, September 20, 2017 5:00 PM

To: David Hewett

Subject: Fwd: Property Appraisal

Attachments: image001.png; image006.png; image007.png; image008.png; image009.png;
image010.png; image001.png; image007.png; image008.png; image009.png;
image010.png

Heather

Begin forwarded message:

From: Michael Young <myoung@NCLM.ORG>
Date: September 20, 2017 at 4:36:27 PM EDT

To: Heather Finnell <heather@hbtownhall.com>
Subject: RE: Property Appraisal

Heather,

There is no specific exclusion for general liability claims caused by speed bumps on
town-owned streets. Here are some claims that have occurred that have been paid by
the policy. There has also been numerous claims filed with nothing paid because there
was no negligence found on the town’s part.

Clmt. alleges he fell over an unpainted speed bump and fractured his left elbow. =
23,191.37

Clmt. tripped and fell over a parking lot speed bump. = 2,500.00

Claimant was driving along road and struck a newly placed speedbump causing
damage to claimant's vehicle. Claimant alleges speed bump was obscured by storm
water.= 3,795.00

| hope this helps.

Michael

Michael Yaung - ARM-P, CIC
Senior Underwriter

N.C. League of Municipalities
150 Fayetteville St., Ste. 300
Raleigh, NC 27601

0:(919) 715-3933

F:{919) 715-9751

Policy changes & questions:
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Neighborhood
traffic control
devices and
systems

The purpose of this chapter is to provide a de-
tailed description of each of the numerous con-
trol davices which might or have been used for a
neighborhood protection program. The doscrip-
tions follow a highly structured format and in-
clude physical characteristics, primary traffic
effects, typical construclon maleriels and
coats, legal status, and examples of current
practice. The basic intention is to illustrate the
differences In use, impac! and cost thal can be
oxpected for vach of the devices. As in the
previous chapter, the devices have been argan-
ized into three generic types: positive physical
controls, passive controls, and psychological
contruls. The fundumontal difference in theso
three categories is the way in which the devices
exert control over traffic. Physical devices
force drivers to take or not take cerlain actions.
Passive controls command or advige tha! cer-
tain actions be taken or not be taken but, sava for
the possibilities of law enforcement and traffic
accidents, nothing prevents motorists from dis-
regarding them. Psychological contrals attampt
to induce desired behavior patterns and dis-
courage undesired one by playing upon driv
ers’ fundamental perception-reaction traits.

Although physical controls pack the most
punch, they alsc tend to bring with them more
and stronger secondary impacts of both desir-
able and undesirable natures. As a conse-
quence, in many situations the most absolute
form of control device will not necessarily be the
best choice; a weaker type of device or a mix of
device types may be more suitable.

Table 1 provides an index for the individual
control device sections and summarizes their

21
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devices and
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The purpose of this chapter is to provida & de-
tailed description of each of the numerous con-
trol devices which might or bave been used for g
neighborhood protection progrem. The descrip-
tions follow a highly structured format and in-
clude physical characlerigtics, primary traffic
effects, typlcal conslruction materials and
costs, legal status, and examples of current
practice. The basic intention is to illustrate the
differances in use, impacl! end cost thal can be
oxpected for wach of the devices. As in the
previous chapter, the devices have been orgain-
ized into three generic types: positive physical
controls, passive controls, and psychological
controls. Tho fundamontal difference in these
three categories is the way In which the devices
exert control over traffic. Physicel devices
force drivers to take or not teke certain actions.
Passiva controls command or advige tha! cer-
tain actiona be taken or not be taken but, save for
the possibilities of law enforcement and traffic
accidents, nothing prevents motorists from dis-
regarding them. Psychological controls attempt
to induce desired behavior patterns and dis-
courage undesired one by playing upon driv
ers’ fundamental perception-resction traits.

Although physical controls pack the most
punch, they also tend to bring with them more
and stronger secondary impacts of both desir-
eble and undesirable natures. As a conse-
quence, in many situations the most absolute
form of control davice will not necessarily be the
best choice; & weaker type of device or a mix of
device types may be more suitabla.

Table 1 provides an index for the individual
control device sections and summarizes their

21

21



DEVICES
Physical Controls

Spoad Bumps
Undulations

Rumble Stripy

Diagonal Divertars
Intersection Cul-De-Sog

Midhlock Cul-lle-.Sac

Semi-Diverlar

Forced Turn Channelization

Median Barrior
Traffiz Circle

Chokers and Road Narrowing

Passive Controls
Slop Signs

Spued Limit Signs
Turn Prohlbition Signs
One-Way Streets

Psycho-Perceptlon Controls
Tranaverse Murkings

Crosswalks

Odd Speed Limit Signs

Novelty Signs

22

DIRECT TRAFFIC EFFECTS
Volume Speod Directional ChangoIn Emergency &

Reductions _ Reductivns  Control Composition Nojse _Safaty Soervice Acnusy

Possible Inconsistent  Unlikely Unlikely [ncreaso Adverso offects Some probloms

Possible Yeos Uniikely Unlikely No changs Noproblems  Noproblems
documenled  documented

Unlikely Yus tnlikely Unlikely Incronsu Improved No problams

Yus Likely Paossible Passible Decronso Shifts Soma cunsirainl
scejdunis

Yes Likely Yea Passlble Decreasa Shifts Some constrain
accidanls

Yos Likely Yas Possibie Decrease Shifts Some consirain!
acridotts

Yos Likely Yeos Possible Docrensn Shifts Minor constrnir
gccidenls

Yes Likely Yeg Possible Decrease Improved Minor constraic

Yas On curvaes Possthle Posaihla Decranse Improved Minor constrair

Untlear Minar Unlikely Puosslble Little chango  Questionnble  Some consiraini

KRara Minar Uniikely Unlikaly Litlo chango  Impruved pod.  No probloma
crossings

Occasionel  5Site red Unlikely Unlikely Increase Mixad results  No problems

Unlikoly Unlikuly Unlikely Unlikoly Nochango Nocliangs No offect

Yos Likely Yos Possible Decrensn Improved Nao effact

Yes Inconsistent  Yes Posaible Decrange Possibleimp.  Nooffect

Nochange  Yes No elfect Noeffect Possiblered.  Possibleimp.  Noaffnct

Na effect Unlikely Na eflect No offuct Noclfoct lnuflective Nu affoct

Nouffect No elfecl No pffect No effect Nooffuct No effect Noeffect

No effect Undocu- No effect No effect Unlikely No effeci No effect

mented

Spacific datails of individual applicatious may result in performance substanlially variant from charactarizations in this maleix,
Soa tex{ sections on individeal devices lor more complete porformance data, nssossmonts and qualilicetivns.

Table 1. Neighhorhaod traffic control device characteristics — Summury
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OTHER CHARACTERISTICS 1 y_.
Conslruction Landscapa Site or Maintenance &

DEVICES Effort & Cost Opportunity _ System Use  Operalional Effects [ndox
Physieal Conirols

Speed Bumps Low Nope Both Snowplow problems

Undulations Law None Both No problema nioted

Rumbla Strips Low Nope Sito Snaewplow problems

Diagunal Diverters Moderate tahigh  Yes Usuallyaystem  Vandalism

Intersection Cul-De-Sac Moderatetohigh Yes Both Vandalism

Midbleck Cul-De-Sau Muoderale lohigh Yaa Bolh Vandalism

Semi-Divorter Moderate tohigh  Yes Both Vandalism

Forced Turn Channalization Madarate Possible Both No unusual prablems

Median Barrier Moderale Possible Both No unusual problems

Traffic Circle Moderate tohigh  Yns Bath Vandalism

Chokors and Road Narrowing Modorate Yes Both No unusual probloms
Passive Controls

Stop Signa Low No Bath No unusual problems

Speed Limit Signs Low No Site No unusual problems

Turn Prohibiton Signs Low Na Both No unusual problems

QOne-Way Streets Low No Usually system  Nounusual problams
Psycha-Perception Conltrols

‘Transvorse Markings Low No Site Neo unusual problems

Crasswalks Low No Sito Mo unusual problems

Odd Speed Limit Sign Low No Site Vandalism

Navelty Signs Low No Stte Vandalism

23
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key attributes. Because a siructured formet bas
been used to allow [or understanding the effects
of individual devices, certein information per-
taining to all devices such as impact on emer-
genay services, device violations, etc, has been
prosenisd in a soparate chaptor, Chapter 5. The
information contained in that chapisr is vita! to
a total understanding of the devices.

An attempt has bean made in describing sach
device to evaluale its impacts both desired and
undesired. As o general commen! on the State-
of-the-Art, more has been planned than has been
implemented, and more has been implemented
than has been evaluated thoroughly. Thus while
the problem of neighborhood traffic manage-
ment is one with widespread and vital concern,
less than might be desired is known about the im-
pacls of mosl of the devices described herein;
thus the reader looking for the delinitive nature
of each device may be disappointed. [ is expect-
ad that the future stages of this research project
will provide the details missing in these descrip-
tions.

Readers of the report are cautioned sgainst
using this chapter alone to quickly pick a device
which seems to fil their situation, Once a prob-
lem is identilied, the analyst muat determine
whather it s site specific (subject to remedy by a
single device at a single location) or endemic to a
larger area (requiring a system of remedial de-
vices). Systematic solutions are indicated when
an entire neighborhood or district requests ac-
tion on a number of problems or when the *'solu-
Hon" to ope site's problem will create a now
problem somewhere nearby. Techniques for
systemic problems are contained in Chapter 4.
The essential poini here is that analysis should
nol lake too narrow a view of the problem and
Jump lo a solution simply on the basis of char-
acteristics of individue! devices as presenied
herein.

Solutions to systemic problems require stra-
legic approaches and the charscleristics of in-
dividua! control devices affect their suitability
for application in particular strategies. For this
reason, the conclusion of this chapter outlines
some basic area control slrategies for respand-
ing tovarious kinds of systemic problems and the
types of control devices which can be used in
eachparticular strategy.

24

Even when problems end the impacts of log-
ical solutions seem confined lo a limited site
rather than having systemic effects, there are
no hard-and-fast guidelines leading to simple
choice of the appropriate device. Each situation
lo a grealer or lesser degree involves a unique
set of circumstances: street character, mix of
resident types, urban activities abutting, street
network setting and geometric considerations.
So even if & problem is clesrly defined and site-
limited, itis advisable lo carry cul atleast a sim-
plified version of the planning and eveluation
steps oullined in Chapter 4. Doing so guarantees
consideration of all reasonable oplions. Rote
application of a uniform solution for all prob-
lams of a similar nature is to be avoided.

The merits of permanent versus temporary
traffic control devices are discussed atlength in
Chapter 4 as & strategic planning consideration.
1t is essential to recognize that permanent ver-
sus temporary installation can have significant
implications for meny of the factors discussed in
thig control device chapter — materials, cost
and operational and safety performance. In
many instances the large disparities of experi-
ences reported herem stem from differences be-
twesn temporary and permanent installations.
And because of the performance implications
strategic planning decisions on temporary ver-
sus permanent jnstallalion may be an important
factorin choiceof control device.

Positive
physical controls

Positive physical controls include speed
bumps, rumble strips, median barriers, cul-de-
sacs, sami-diverters, diagonal diverters, traffic
circles, chnkers and other less commonly used
devices. Their common characteristic is the use
of a physical device to enforce or prohibit a spe-
cific action, usually the reduction of either
speed or volume. Physical controls heve the ad-
vantages of being largely self-enforcing and of
creating a visual impressian, real or imagined,
that a street is'not intended for through traffic,
Their disadvantages relative to other devices
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